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Abstract  

This paper explores the intersection of photography and education at a time when 
both are facing significant changes, partly as a result of the increasing use of digital, 
mobile devices. Mobile smart phones not only include increasingly good quality built-
in cameras, they also enable the immediate editing and sharing of photos through 
social networks. This reduces the importance of the image as an artifact and 
increases the social aspect of photography. Similarly, Bring Your Own Device 
(BYOD) policies in schools and universities provide opportunities to reconsider how 
and where learning happens. Mobile digital devices allow students to explore, create, 
communicate and collaborate with their peers in the classroom and with others 
beyond. Following a review of how networked smart phones are used for 
photography and in education, I report on two innovative photography courses that 
make effective use of mobile devices and social networks to empower students and 
enhance the learning experience. Phonar (photography and narrative) is a hybrid 
course that is offered to fee-paying place-based students at the University of 
Coventry and is also open for others to access for free. Phonar Nation is a free, non-
credit course designed for teenagers and delivered through a mobile Web app with 
the help of community mentors. I discuss how their use of mobile media and social 
networks, together with collaboration and open strategies, serve as examples of how 
mobile devices can be effectively used to serve creative practice and extend 
learning.  

Keywords: Photography, mobile media, mobile learning, open education, Creative 
Commons, OER, phonar, phonar nation 
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Introduction 

In traditional film photography, a camera recorded light on a physical negative, which 
was used to make one or more paper prints, or on reversal film, which created a 
positive transparent slide that could be projected. Different filters, lenses and camera 
settings could be used to alter how the light was recorded. Darkroom techniques 
could also be used to emphasise or reduce selected aspects of the image when it 
was printed. However, nonprofessionals were more likely to use their camera’s 
automatic settings and take the exposed film to a shop for processing and printing. 
The resulting image was considered to be a record of objects as they existed in 
space, or a documentation of an event that had happened. During the mid to late 
1990s, digital cameras began to replace analogue technology and physical film was 
replaced with electronic sensors. Digital files could be produced immediately, without 
the costs associated with film and processing. Although these images could be easily 
edited and copied on a computer, the new cameras looked much like the old ones, 
and they were used in very much the same way to create photographs that looked 
like they could have been taken with an analogue camera.  

Digital cameras have now all but completely replaced analogue film cameras and, for 
many, smart phones and other personal, mobile, networked devices have replaced 
single purpose digital cameras. The integration of high quality cameras into smart 
devices that can also perform editing functions and serve as a social media platform 
is changing the practice of photography as a popular pursuit. A variety of apps make 
it easy to substantially alter an image immediately after it is captured, and Twitter, 
Instagram, Tumblr and other social networks allow anyone to share their images with 
a global audience and to follow, and learn from, the work of others. Mobile digital 
devices are also increasingly used in both formal and informal learning. Laptop 
computers, tablets and smart phones can be used in a classroom to write 
assignments, to read digital textbooks, and to submit work electronically, essentially 
utilising the new technology to support traditional approaches to education. 
Alternatively, students can leverage the capabilities of mobile technologies to actively 
participate in networked learning. In this way, learning, like photography, can become 
more open, social, connected and collaborative.  

Smart Phones and Digital Photography 

Digital cameras and camera-enabled smart phones have dramatically changed 
photography as a profession, as an art form, and as a popular activity. In early 2015, 
the Guardian reported that the production of film cameras essentially ended in 2006, 
and that sales of digital single lens reflex (DSLR) cameras have been declining since 
2010. The problem with digital cameras, the article notes, is that, unlike smart 
phones, they are not connected and lack the apps that enable sharing. Apple, 
Samsung and other top smart phone makers are “not just trying to edge out stand-
alone cameras; they’re trying to destroy them and own their space” (Arthur, 2015). In 
the title of a 2009 book of photographs that he took with his iPhone, Chase Jarvis 
states; “The best camera is the one that’s with you” (Jarvis, 2009). As well as 
becoming cheaper and more capable, smart phones have become indispensible for 
many, who rely on them to access information and maintain contact with others while 
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on the move. The smart phone camera is not simply an add on, but an important part 
of a technical and social ecosystem of digital tools, media and networks that now 
shape everyday experiences. It is more convenient to carry one pocket-sized phone 
that can integrate many tools and functions than it is to carry several different single 
purpose devices. It should not be surprising, therefore, that in May 2015 the five most 
popular cameras used by members of Flickr, the world’s largest online photo 
management and sharing site, were all smart phones (the top three were Apple 
iPhones) (Camera Finder, 2015). 

The quality of the images that can be taken by smart phones is quickly improving. In 
January 2014, a professional photographer published a systematic comparison of 
images taken in bright sunlight and low interior light conditions with an iPhone 5S, a 
Nokia Lumina 1020, popular DSLRs dating from 2003 to 2012, and a high end Nikon 
DSLR using traditional print and transparency film (Holland, 2014). He was surprised 
to discover that the smart phones were able to capture images as good as the best 
US$2,000 DSLR cameras from about six years earlier. He notes that, aside from the 
inability to use additional lenses, faster processing could ameliorate the limitations of 
the smart phone cameras resulting from their small lens and image sensor. Since 
manufacturers are selling 13 times as many phones with cameras as dedicated 
cameras, he suggests that more money is likely to be invested in improving the 
technology of increasingly popular smart phones than cameras, which are declining 
in sales. 

For many, the improved resolution and quality of digital images is not as important as 
the shared experiences that they enable. The networking capabilities of smart 
phones allow for creative roles and social practices that are not possible with a stand 
alone camera devoted to simply capturing images. As Joanna Zylinska writes in 
Photomediations: An Open Book, today, we have all become “distributors, archivists 
and curators of the light traces immobilised on photo-sensitive surfaces”. She 
believes that low cost digital storage and the ease with which images and other data 
can be distributed through digital networks have “changed the very ontology of the 
photographic medium.” Photographs, she argues, now “function less as individual 
objects or as media content to be looked at and more as data flows to be dipped or 
cut into occasionally” (Zylinska, 2015).  

Although digital photography has eliminated the need to process film, it has 
expanded the possibilities for postproduction, which can be done easily and 
immediately using smart phone apps. Rather than simply recording and sharing an 
accurate depiction of what they have seen, individuals can convey a particular mood, 
evoke a bygone era, or simulate an earlier technology. In a study of images shared 
using Instagram, Marsha Berry found that photographers use the filters available in 
various apps to create “an auratic image that seeks to communicate a multi-sensorial 
and heightened experience.” She notes that faux-vintage filters are very common in 
smart phone photography apps, and she suggests that their popular use reflects a 
desire to add a poetic dimension, and to convey “nostalgia for a strong sense of 
place” (Berry, 2014). As this image manipulation can be done immediately, on 
location, the choice of filters and other editing decisions is more likely to reflect the 
emotional response of the photographer to the place depicted than if the processing 
was completed at a later time and at a different location. In addition, the geolocation 
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of the place where an image has been captured can be shared only if it is uploaded 
from the spot where the photograph was taken. This argues for a photographic 
practice that takes place entirely in the field, using mobile technology, rather than one 
that is anchored in a studio or classroom.  

In her research into Instagram, Histamatic and Camera 360, Elena Caoduro argues 
that the use of filters to create washed out colours, torn borders and scratches 
communicates the “illusory physicality of picture-taking” in the digital era. She 
suggests that the desire to participate in a culture of connectivity and become 
involved in the current nostalgia for analogue technology and images is central to the 
popularity of Instagram and similar photo sharing and editing apps. She refers to 
Robert Willim, who suggests that the main attraction of Instagram is the opportunity 
to take part “in a larger web of image sociality” (Caoduro, 2014). This is apparent with 
users who consistently create photos with a particular visual effect. For example, 
Sasha Bach has a preference for high contrast black and white urban images, which 
he posts to Instagram with hashtags like #bw, #iphoneography and 
#streetphotography, so they can be easily found by those who share his aesthetic 
preferences (Bach, 2015). 

Filters are used not only to enhance images, but also to increase the likelihood that 
photos will be seen, favoured, and shared. In a quantitative study of 7.6 million 
photos shared on Flickr, researchers at Yahoo Labs discovered that casual 
photographers filter their photos to a greater degree than serious practitioners. They 
also found that filtered photos attracted 21% more views and 45% more comments 
than unfiltered images, and that filters that enhance the contrast, exposure and 
warmth increased engagement the most (Bakhshi, Ayman Shamma, Kennedy, & 
Gilbert, 2015). The demand for more, and customisable, filters has led to the 
appearance of tools like Mix, a free app that “enables you to transform your photos in 
almost every way imaginable on-the-go”. Mix, which is available for Android and IOS 
mobile devices, offers 200 filters and makes it easy for users to design their own 
“signature effects” and save them for future use. The question posed by the creators 
of Mix, “What does your photo editing say about you?,” underlines the role that 
personalised filters can play in self-expression (MIX by Camera360, 2015). Clearly, in 
networked photographic communities, how images are manipulated before sharing is 
just as important as the images that have been captured. Smart mobile devices and 
photo apps are more than a practical convenience; they are crucial to self-expression 
and social connection in contemporary photographic practice.  

Mobile devices and education 

The rapid increase in the use of smart phones for everyday photography has 
coincided with a growing interest in the use of mobile digital devices for education. 
According to the NMC Horizon Report: 2015 Higher Education Edition, the flipped 
classroom and Bring Your Own Device (BYOD) policies are developments that are 
likely to be adopted by colleges and universities over the next year. A related short-
term trend is the increase in blended learning that mixes face to face and online 
instruction. A more student-centred approach to learning, including more 
personalised learning and strategies that blend formal and informal learning, are 
among the changes that are predicted to continue. The development of flexible, 
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innovative learning environments and increased collaboration between institutions 
are two long-term trends identified in the report. The need to improve digital literacy 
across the curriculum is highlighted as an important issue that the sector will need to 
address in order to support these ongoing changes (Johnson, Adams Becker, 
Estrada, & Freeman, 2015, p. 1).  

The increasing use of personal mobile devices is a significant enabler of the shifts 
that are discussed in the NMC Horizon Report. It notes that businesses found that 
they realised significant productivity gains when they allowed employees to connect 
their personal devices to the company network, and that the education sector was 
learning from this experience. Although productivity is an important consideration, in 
both business and education, BYOD policies are gaining traction because they fit 
with contemporary lifestyles and preferences for accessing information and for 
communicating and sharing with others. The report cites studies that show that 
students own an average of 2.7 devices and that, worldwide, college students spend 
an average of 3.5 hours a day on their mobile phones. A study at California State 
University found that students sought support from their mobile devices every six 
minutes while engaging in educational activities (Johnson et al., 2015, p. 36). In 
addition to the portable, mobile nature of these devices, personalised content, tools 
and apps all allow students to maximise their enjoyment and comfort level as well as 
their efficiency. These readily available, personal devices also enable students to 
easily and quickly connect to, and collaborate with, others. 

Changes in the social activities and learning experiences of younger students is likely 
to have a significant impact on the capabilities and expectations that these students 
will have as they enter higher education in the years to come. The authors of the 
NMC Horizon Report: 2014 K-12 Edition identify the elements of a “Creative 
Classroom Framework” that characterises innovative pedagogical practices. These 
include learning that involves exploring, creating, playing, personalisation and peer to 
peer collaboration. The use of social networks, learning events, and activities that 
incorporate networking with the world outside the classroom are listed as part of a 
more connected approach to learning (Johnson, Adams Becker, Estrada, & 
Freeman, 2014, p. 2). The authors note that, in 2014, the number of mobile-cellular 
subscriptions was expected to approach seven billion — close to the number of 
people on earth. More than half of the respondents to a recent survey of K-12 school 
districts in the USA and UK reported that personal, mobile digital devices were 
integrated into classroom experiences. In addition, 56% of school districts in the USA 
had already implemented a Bring Your Own Device programme (Johnson et al., 
2014, p. 34).  

In 2015, UNESCO published a report that encourages us to consider education as an 
integral part of the global common good. The authors point out that mobile 
technologies have liberated learning from predetermined, fixed locations and have 
made it more ubiquitous, personal and informal. “Gaining prominence in various 
education sectors,” the report notes, “mobile learning has furthered basic and higher 
education, as well as connected formal and informal education” (Rethinking 
Education: Towards a Global Common Good?, 2015, p. 50). The report notes that 
mobile technologies are available at lower cost than desktop computers and they can 
easily access the wealth of resources available on the Internet. The broad reach of 
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mobile technologies also offers opportunities to transform education for 
disadvantaged youth who live in isolated, underserved locations or who lack the 
financial means to access expensive formal courses. The authors are cautious about 
the promises and limits of MOOCS (Massive Open Online Courses), citing poor 
completion rates and an outdated pedagogy that is reliant on information 
transmission, peer assessment and the computer marking of assignments. However, 
the image of traditional higher education as an experience for people between 18 
and 22 years old on a physical campus centred on classrooms and lecturers is 
rapidly changing in response to societal shifts and technological developments (iBid., 
pp. 51-52). Contributing to this change is the dramatic increase in the availability of 
Open Educational Resources (OER), which UNESCO defines as “teaching, learning 
or research materials that are in the public domain or released with an intellectual 
property license that allows for free use, adaptation, and distribution” (UNESCO: 
Open Educational Resources, 2015). 

The use of smart mobile devices and social networks is rapidly transforming 
photography into a practice that places increasing importance on connecting and 
sharing. As these same devices and networks become more integrated into teaching 
and learning, traditional classroom and lecture-based delivery could give way to more 
open, flexible and networked approaches. By examining early initiatives that combine 
photography and learning, we might gain some insights into what is possible and 
desirable. Phonar, a blended, open, university level course that makes extensive use 
of social networks, and Phonar Nation, a free, open course offered to teenagers 
through mobile media, provide examples to learn from as we look ahead.  

Phonar 

Phonar (photography and narrative) is a good example of a course that uses blended 
strategies to enhance the learning experience for place-based fee-paying students, 
while enabling others to look in and participate for free from their computer or mobile 
device. The ten week undergraduate course has been offered at Coventry University 
to third year students since 2009. Jonathan Worth, the course designer and 
coordinator, was trained as a photographer, and he reports that he was unsure about 
how to teach photography at a time when teaching and photography were 
undergoing a paradigm shift. “So”, he says, “I asked everyone else ‘how can I teach 
this?’” (Worth, 2014b). Using blogging, social media, and assistance over the years 
from Jonathan Shaw, Matt Johnston, Chantel Riekel and expert guests, Worth 
created a course that has attracted significant attention and recognition. In “The 
Guardian’s University guide 2015”, Coventry University was ranked number one in 
the UK in the league table for film production and photography (University guide 
2015, 2014). It is the newest programme on the Guardian’s list, and it is also the only 
one that offers open courses. 

In his introduction to Phonar, Worth explains that the photograph used to be seen as 
an artifact that provided evidence about something that once existed or happened in 
the world. Now, however, images provide experiences rather than proof, and the 
ubiquitous mobile phone/camera is an integral part of that shift. He compares Flickr, 
a popular site for the storage of photographs, to Snapchat, which is about the 
experience of sending and viewing images that vanish seconds after they are 
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received on a mobile device. As well as being able to create images and curate 
experiences, he believes that successful visual storytellers need to be publishers in 
the sense that they know how to reach out and connect with people directly. Through 
“rapid fire production and thinking through doing”, students create, share and critique 
audio, video and still image projects using an iterative process. Although the initial 
focus of the course is photography, it is also about digital literacy and visual fluency 
in an increasingly nonlinear, decentralised and networked media environment 
(Worth, 2014d). Rather than a MOOC, Worth describes Phonar as an OUCH (Open 
Undergraduate Class Hybrid), a university course that increases the value that 
students receive from the educational experience by introducing them to professional 
networks and leveraging the expertise of others beyond the campus (Worth, 2012).  

Because the course is archived on a public blog (http://phonar.org/), noncredit 
participants can also access it. By the end of the 2011, the number of place-based, 
fee-paying students had grown to 40, but the number of individuals who were 
engaging with Phonar from a distance for free had increased to more than 30,000 
(Bivens, 2014). In 2012, the availability of a free #Phonar app made it easy for mobile 
participants to access course videos, audio recordings and Twitter discussions while 
on the move. As an example of a contemporary “trans-media” course, the app was 
designed to support “multi-media/multi-platform practices” and “non-linear, and 
vicariously dynamic narrative approaches to story telling” (iTunes Preview: #Phonar, 
2012). The strategic use of hashtags (the course is often referred to as #phonar) 
makes it possible to follow and contribute to ongoing discussions, and to share 
images relating to course tasks on social media, especially Twitter. The students use 
their smart phones to access Twitter during class, sharing their comments, links and 
embedded content publically using the #phonar hashtag. Others are invited to join in 
on the conversation as it unfolds from wherever they are. The live presentations are 
video recorded and published on the course website, and the Twitter messages 
associated with each session are archived using Storify, providing a public record of 
the event (Worth, 2015e). A visualisation of #phonar Twitter messages shows the 
class as a tight network of students clustered around Jonathan Worth and his 
colleagues, surrounded by a looser and much larger distribution of individuals 
participating from a distance (Worth, 2015d). 

The extensive use of blogs, Twitter, Instagram, YouTube, Google+ and other social 
media platforms enables flexible learning for students in the physical class and 
extends the discussion of what it means to be a photographer in the 21st century to 
include hobbyists, professionals, academics and others beyond the university. The 
Phonar website states that “the old broadcast-lecture model doesn’t work” and that, 
“by drawing on the cumulative knowledge of our entire class-community we can 
come to a better understanding together” (Phonar: FAQs, 2014). Worth says that he 
uses Twitter as “a listening device” and a means “to tune the network.” With each 
iteration of the course, he reports, “the journey is different … and each year it 
accrues a long tail of content” (Brook, 2011). According to Worth, the course provides 
a safe, mentored learning environment that is augmented and enriched by 
connecting the classroom to a public network where everyone can create and learn 
together (Bivens, 2014).  
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In a 2011 article about Phonar in WIRED magazine, Professor David Campbell, a 
member of the Centre for Advanced Photography Studies at Durham University, 
commented that “[i]n the UK, as a result of the Conservative-led government’s 
insistence that students are consumers, universities are under massive pressure.” He 
goes on to explain: 

That ideological program is pushing an out-moded model of learning, where 
more time in the classroom listening to a teacher’s broadcast is the goal. 
Thinking creatively about teaching demands an emphasis on engagement. 
Leveraging social media technologies to extend learning beyond the 
classroom is central to engagement. (Brook, 2011) 

The use of smart mobile devices both inside and outside of the university setting 
enables students to participate in discussions and to share work within the formal 
confines of the class, and to extend the sharing and continue those conversations 
with friends and others across global social media networks. This greatly enhanced 
visibility, and the opportunity to get recognition and feedback from a wide variety of 
people, including experts off campus, is a strategy designed to increase the level of 
engagement with the subject matter and with the course.  

As well as learning what it means to be a photographer in the age of digital 
networked media, students gain experience working in the open and learn to use and 
create Open Educational Resources. The “Tasks” section on the Phonar website 
contains links to the weekly course projects and student outcomes. In the second 
creative workshop in 2014, “Alienated Sensory Mashup,” students were asked to 
explore and document the visual and aural environment outside the classroom with 
their mobile phones. They then uploaded their images to the Phonar group in Flickr 
and their audio recordings to the Phonar group in Soundcloud, using a Creative 
Commons licence so that others could legally use and alter the files. The following 
week, the students remixed their work with the work of others, creating mash-ups 
that they then shared and discussed in personal blog posts that were linked to the 
Phonar workshop page (Worth, 2014c). In this way, course work and related 
commentary is archived on the Phonar website and also distributed across the web 
to maximise exposure. Since, as with Phonar, free mobile apps are available for 
Soundcloud and Flickr, these projects can be created and viewed on mobile devices, 
further increasing access and extending reach.  

In his review of Phonar, Howard Rheingold celebrates the course as an excellent 
example of openly networked digital storytelling. He points out that “[t]apping into 
networks requires opening up to networks” and enabling them to participate as well 
as to offer help and spread the word. He argues that, rather than creating new 
learning management systems (as all of the large MOOC providers have done), we 
should learn from Phonar and go “to where the fish are already swimming” — 
Wordpress, Twitter, Facebook, Google+ and other popular social media sites. It is 
possible to use online networks to broadcast or extend the reach of a place-based 
course, but Phonar goes much further. Photography is used as a vehicle for 
transmedia storytelling that “meshes with — and mutually amplifies — the networked 
forums through which students and instructor communicate” (Rheingold, 2013).  
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Given the importance of sharing photos through social networks, the medium and the 
message are closely intertwined. Placing mobile digital devices at the centre of the 
learning experience is a natural development, since the same device that is used for 
taking and sharing photographic images can also be used for engaging in networked 
communication about those images. It is not surprising, then, that the next step for 
Jonathan Worth was to experiment with a completely mobile photography course.  

Phonar Nation 

Phonar Nation, a free, open, five week photography course intended for 12 to 18 
year olds, was offered twice during the North American summer in 2014 and is set to 
run again in the summer of 2015. With support from The MacArthur Foundation, 
Worth presented the noncredit course as part of the Cities of Learning initiative in 
association with the Connected Learning Alliance, the Digital Youth Network, and the 
Badge Alliance. Beginning on June 23, the first iteration of the course attracted 
participants from the USA, Spain, Ireland, New Zealand and elsewhere. The author 
followed the course while his 12 year old son completed it from Dunedin, New 
Zealand. Promoted as “the biggest youth photography class in history,” the website 
estimates that almost 300,000 youth took the class in the summer of 2014 (Worth, 
2015b). 

Launched in Chicago in 2013 and later joined by several other USA municipalities, 
Cities of Learning works with libraries, parks, schools, community centres and other 
partners to turn communities into integrated networks of informal learning 
opportunities for young people. Central to this initiative is the notion of Connected 
Learning, an approach that believes that young people are better able to imagine a 
productive future for themselves when they can connect extracurricular interests to 
formal learning, have supportive social networks and mentors, and are able to create 
things in the real world (Cities of Learning, 2015). The Digital Youth Network (DYN) 
was established in Chicago in 2006 to assist underprivileged urban youth in the use 
of digital technologies to support their formal educational and general social 
development. DYN works with researchers, educators and organisations in helping 
youth to improve their digital literacy, which they believe is a key that can unlock the 
creative, technical and analytic skills that are required in order to succeed in learning 
and in contemporary society (Digital Youth Network, 2014). With its focus on 
enabling youth in the community to use their mobile phones to engage in social 
networks and learn practical photographic skills, Phonar Nation is well aligned with 
the aims and objectives of the Cities of Learning and DYN.  

Building on what he learned from teaching Phonar, Worth designed Phonar Nation to 
help youth to “learn to speak clearly with images and engage a connected audience.” 
The aim was to reach young people where they are, through technologies and social 
practices that they are already familiar with. For these reasons, the course was “built 
on a mobile device, to be taught from a mobile device to a mobile user.” As well as 
focusing on current photographic practices, the objective was to model and practice 
what it means to be digitally fluent and connected, and to encourage youth to “be 
empowered by the network rather than feeling anonymised by it.” Teenagers all over 
the world were “invited to help build Phonar Nation” by becoming actively involved as 
contributors of images, stories and comments (About Phonar Nation, 2014).  
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Although the Phonar Nation site (http://phonarnation.org/) works well on any 
computer, it was designed with a scalable interface so that it could be viewed and 
navigated on smart phones and tablets using a Wi-Fi or cellular data connection. The 
first time the site is accessed on a mobile device, the user is prompted to download a 
Web app so that it can be launched without the need to open a browser. The top of 
the home screen (Figure 1.) features banner photographs of the young participants, 
celebrating their central role as storytellers, artists, and publishers. Individuals are 
invited to participate in Phonar Nation through six social media sites where the 
course has an active presence: Twitter, Facebook, Google +, Flickr, Instagram and 
YouTube. Once they are uploaded to these sites, images that include the 
#PhonarNation, #NationLooking4Light or other course related hashtags automatically 
appear on the Phonar Nation site, which features a constantly updated gallery of 
submitted work. Colour-coded icons on the home page link to the main session 
topics for the five week course: Looking for Light, Seeing the Unseen, Telling 
Someone’s Story, Making Sense, and Beyond Pictures (Worth, 2015a). 

   
Figure 1. Phonar Nation Home Screen (2014) 
Figure 2. Phonar Nation Session 1 (2014) 

The five weekly session screens are further divided into seven steps, each 
represented by a different black and white logo: Task, Awesome, Tools, Going Deep, 
Badge, Contest, Sharing, and Social Stream (Figure 2). For example, session 
number 1, Looking for Light, begins with an illustrated introduction about how the 
light we see is affected by the source, atmospheric conditions, time of the day, 
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reflections, and so on. The “Task” for the week is to document as many different 
kinds of light as possible, including soft, hard, shafts, cold, night, bounced, multiple 
sources, etc. Most of the images by various photographers (including Jonathan 
Worth) that are used as examples are sourced from (and link back to) Flickr and are 
covered by a Creative Commons licence. The “Awesome” step challenges 
participants to see how many different sources of light they can include in a single 
image, which they are then asked to share using the #LevelAwesome hashtag. The 
“Tools” step includes a video by artist and photographer Todd Hido about using long 
exposures to combine artificial and natural light. This links to a set of related videos 
in Vimeo and, from there, to the Forward Thinking Museum, a contemporary 
photography website. As with the other five sessions, the “Going Deep” step 
branches into three subsessions, each with the same seven steps as the main 
sessions. These effectively add another 15 supported tasks for students who are 
keen to explore the five main topics further. The “Badge” step invites individuals to 
create an account on persuitery.com, where they can earn digital badges for their 
work, see what others are doing and win weekly prizes. The “Sharing” step asks 
participants to post their images to Flickr or Instagram, and the “Social Stream” step 
provides the hashtag that should be added to the image caption (in this case, 
#NationLooking4Light) to ensure that it will be displayed with other contributions at 
the bottom of the session screen (Worth, 2015c). 

The smart, considered use hashtags enables Phonar Nation content to be distributed 
through different social media streams and automatically aggregated on the course 
website. The course is also scattered across many different physical locations. 
Through the Book-in-a-Box project, 10 libraries in five cities across America received 
a selection of 10 photo books (one each week) and study guides to promote Phonar 
Nation. Under the direction of library mentors, teenagers were encouraged to share 
their comments in a travelling journal, upload images using the #NationBookBox 
hashtag, and become involved in the course (Worth, 2014a). Because the session 
prompts, Creative Commons licensed resources and participant contributions are all 
delivered through the mobile Web app, librarians, teachers and other mentors could 
assemble a group of individuals anywhere, anytime and make use of all or part of the 
course to create their own variant of Phonar Nation, remixing the resources and 
adding their own projects and associated hashtags. Schools with teachers and 
students who are participating in Phonar Nation in 2015 include St. Andrew’s Church 
of England Primary School in Lincolnshire, UK and Gems World Academy in 
Chicago. These two schools are collaborating through Phonar Nation, beginning with 
an exchange of “message in a bottle self portraits” (Green, 2015; Looking for Light, 
2015). Collaborations between institutions, teachers, mentors, and participants are 
encouraged by Worth, who believes that “open” does not simple mean “openly 
accessible”, but also “open to improvement” and “open to being shared” (Worth, 
2013). As with Phonar, all of the resources and contributions for Phonar Nation 
continue to remain accessible online, and images in response to the various tasks 
continue to be uploaded months after the summer courses have concluded.  

 

Conclusion 
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Mobile devices are increasingly used to access and produce digital media and to 
share work over social networks. Smart phones are powerful computing devices that 
typically incorporate a camera, a touch screen, Internet access, and a large variety of 
apps for specific tasks. The fast take-up of these devices for work, play and 
education has affected some activities more than others. The technology is 
particularly suited to the practice and the study of photography. The same smart 
phone that can be used to record, edit, and share images can also be used to 
consume course content and participate actively in a blended or online class. It is not 
surprising, then, that it is at this intersection of creative activity and learning where we 
find innovative experiments that demonstrate what is now possible.  

Just as a digital camera can be used to take photographs as though it were simply a 
more efficient analogue camera, mobile devices can be used in the classroom to 
support outdated pedagogical approaches. Inserting new technologies into old 
systems might improve the efficiency of conventional practices, but it is unlikely to 
result in fundamental change. By embracing open access, collaboration, mobility, 
and the sharing of open resources over social networks, Phonar and Phonar Nation 
show how new technologies can be used to empower, extend, and connect teachers, 
learners and creators. The process that this enables is more valuable than any end 
product. In Phonar and Phonar Nation the digital images and other resources that are 
created, passed on, remixed and recirculated fuel an ongoing conversation. It’s not 
about the wood, and it’s not about the fire; it’s all about the choir and the 
transformational experience of finding one’s voice, and learning to sing along. 
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